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COUNTY OF MILWAUKEE


DATE:	May 7, 2012

TO:	Marina Dimitrijevic, Chairwoman, County Board of Supervisors
		
FROM:	Mark A. Grady, Deputy Corporation Counsel, 
for the Employee Benefits Workgroup

SUBJECT:	Proposed modification of backdrop pension benefit 

		
The Employee Benefits Workgroup (“Workgroup”) has received a copy of the resolution and ordinance amendment sponsored by Supervisor Lipscomb that proposes a modification of the backdrop benefit.  Because of the transition that has occurred in the Board of Supervisors, and because the Workgroup has previously facilitated the review of this subject with outside consultants, the Workgroup thought that a brief summary memo might be useful to policymakers and others.  I would ask that you forward this memo to the various bodies to whom the proposal is being referred (I am assuming that would be the Committee on Personnel, the Committee on Finance and Audit, the Pension Study Commission and the Pension Board).  

Background

The 2011 Adopted Budget provided:

The Employee Benefits Workgroup will study what steps must occur in order to cap the backdrop pension benefit at a future point in time.  This includes legal guidance as to how best to proceed and an actuarial study of the impact of such an action.  

The Workgroup obtained the necessary funding from the County Board in March of 2011.  The Workgroup then obtained the analyses necessary to comply with the Budget directive from consultants.  Thus, legal guidance from outside counsel was obtained concerning possible modifications to the backdrop benefit. That legal guidance has been presented to the Committee on Personnel and the Committee on Finance and Audit.  Actuarial analysis has also been obtained and presented to the Committees.  

Supervisor Lipscomb is now sponsoring a proposed modification of the backdrop pension benefit.  This memo will briefly summarize the proposal.

Preliminarily, it should be noted that Milwaukee County must collectively bargain any pension benefit changes with unions representing public safety workers.  Thus, the attached resolution cannot and does not affect members of the Milwaukee County Firefighters Association.  In addition, members of the Milwaukee Deputy Sheriffs Association are not eligible for a backdrop pension benefit and therefore this proposal does not affect MDSA members.  The proposal does apply to all other members of the Employees Retirement System that are eligible for a backdrop upon retirement.

Proposed policy

The proposed date for the effectiveness of this change is September 1, 2012.  The proposal caps the monthly amount that can be used to calculate the lump sum backdrop payment at the monthly amount that an employee would be eligible to receive as of September 1, 2012, based on the employee’s final average salary, service credit and applicable multiplier(s) accrued as of that date, regardless of any back drop date that is later than September 1, 2012 and that is ultimately selected by the employee.
 
An employee who is already eligible to retire and receive a backdrop pension benefit and who selects a backdrop date prior to September 1, 2012 will not be affected by this modification.  However, an employee who becomes eligible to retire and receive a backdrop pension benefit at some future date after September 1, 2012 will be eligible for a lump sum backdrop benefit only under this modified provision.

Example

Each employee’s situation will be different, but an example will illustrate the proposed modification.  For example, assume an employee decides to retire on September 1, 2032.  Assume the employee is eligible for and decides to elect a backdrop benefit based on a backdrop date as of September 1, 2027 (a five year “drop”).  The monthly pension annuity that the employee will receive during retirement will be calculated under this proposal, just as it is currently, based on the employee’s final average salary, service credit and applicable multiplier(s) on September 1, 2027, as though the employee had retired on that date.  The proposal does not change this monthly annuity portion of the backdrop benefit.  The proposal does change the calculation of the lump sum backdrop payment.  

Under current ordinances, the lump sum backdrop benefit is calculated by taking that same monthly amount, calculated as of September 1, 2027, and multiplying it by the number of months of backdrop.  In this example, that monthly amount is multiplied by 60 (twelve months per year times the five years of backdrop from 2032 to 2027).  In addition, the formula includes factors for the assumed rate of return for the pension fund (currently 8%) and the annual cost of living increase.  Under the proposal, in this example, the monthly amount that is utilized to calculate the lump sum backdrop payment is the monthly amount that the employee would have been eligible to receive on September 1, 2012 rather than the monthly amount on the backdrop date chosen by the employee (in this example September 1, 2027).  That monthly amount, calculated as of September 1, 2012, is then multiplied by 60, together with the applicable interest rate and cost of living increase as under the current calculation.  

Thus, the proposal has a greater potential effect on an employee who is further away from possible retirement than an employee who is closer to retirement.  Additions to an employee’s pension service credit and any increases in an employee’s final average salary that occur during the employee’s continuing employment after September 1, 2012 will not be considered in the calculation of the lump sum backdrop payment.

It should also be noted that an employee who does not choose to receive a backdrop pension benefit and who chooses to receive only a normal monthly retirement benefit will not be affected by this proposal in any manner.  In the example, if the employee does not choose a backdrop benefit and retires with a monthly pension annuity as of September 1, 2032, the employee will receive a monthly pension calculated as of September 1, 2032, in the same manner as currently. 

Codification of eligibility from union contracts

Last, the proposal contains ordinance amendments (in paragraph 5.16(1)) to codify into the ordinances the various provisions from collective bargaining agreements that establish which union members are eligible to elect a backdrop benefit based on their date of membership in the pension system.  As with other recent codifications of other pension benefit provisions from collective bargaining agreements, the Workgroup favors these particular amendments for ease of future reference given that most union contracts now cannot address pension benefits. These proposed amendments do not change current eligibility requirements, but merely codify them from the union contracts into the ordinances.  
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